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 Minutes of Annual General Meeting

22 June 2013
Held at Parochial Rooms, Cheam from 2.30 pm.

Mike Gunn (President) was in the Chair.

An attendance list was available for people to sign before the meeting. It read as follows:

Nominated Members entitled to vote:

Ashtead: Dan Rosen (also proxy for Mike Bolan and Robert Jurjevic) 
Crystal Palace: David Hodgson
Dorking: Peter Lawrence, Brian Skinner 
Guildford: Trevor Jones, Mike Adams, Mike Singleton
Kingston: Nick Grey 
Redhill: Roger Barnett

Richmond: Richard Thursby
South Norwood: Martin Cath (also proxy for Simon Lea), Ken Chamberlain, David Howes
Streatham and Brixton: Angus French (also proxy for Richard Tillett)

Surbiton: Paul Durrant, Paul Shepherd (also proxy David Morant)
Wallington: Derek Coleman 

Wimbledon: John Wilcox, Russell Granat, Paul Barasi
Attendee entitled to a casting vote: Mike Gunn (Chairman)
Attendees not entitled to vote: Daniel Young (Wallington)
 In memoriam
Happily the AGM attendees could not identify any Members who had passed away over the last year.
1. Apologies for absence

Richard Tillett, Neill Cooper, Paul Dunican, Kevin Thurlow, Chris Howell, Ian Bodsworth, Richard Jones, Mike Bolan, Owen Phillips, Mike Hollington and Richard Jones  
2.  Approve the Minutes

The Minutes of last year’s AGM, the Minutes of the Annual Finance Meeting, and the Minutes of the League Composition Meeting were all approved.

3. Matters Arising

    None

4. Questions about Directors’ Reports

Details of the written reports, excluding the President, were distributed prior to the meeting.

President: None

Deputy President: None

Administrative Director: None
Inter-Club Tournaments Director: The Surrey Trophy was very closely contested and won by Guildford 1. Had it been won by Redhill 1 then they would have equalled South Norwood’s record of winning 4 years in a row.
[Post meeting note: Redhill have correctly pointed out that they have already won the Surrey Trophy five times in a row, 2007/8-2011/2, equalling the record set by Coulsdon, 1997/8 - 2001/2, and Brixton, 1919/20 - 1923/4. In addition Streatham also won the Surrey Trophy 1975/6 – 1979/80 though not with the same team]
Non-Executive Directors: None.

5. Treasurer’s Report.

Copies of the Accounts for the year ending 30 April 2013 were provided. Dan Rosen advised that due to the ECF membership scheme replacing the game fee system income was down by about £1300. However grading costs were down by about £1200. The operating surplus was higher as there were lower expenses this year. We do not know what expenses there will be in respect of games played by non ECF members.

The SCCA arranged Directors & Officers liability insurance in March this year at a premium of about £280, of which approximately a sixth is shown in the accounts as the bulk of the premium will be applicable to next year.

Trevor Jones mentioned that he had higher telephone call expenses due to a county match being cancelled at short notice and also queried whether it was satisfactory to accept a player’s ECF membership number as an indication that he is an ECF member. In response it was pointed out that in the Open semi-final Kent had relied on an ECF membership number only to find out after the match that the player’s membership had not been renewed.  In consequence they were penalised with a loss for that game and an additional point deducted from their match score resulting in Middlesex winning the match.  This demonstrates the importance in the National Stages of checking that all players in the team are current ECF members.  Peter Lawrence pointed out that captains can check membership details from the ECF website though it is appreciated it is time consuming to do so on a regular basis.

Concerning the potential costs of games played by non-members Mike Gunn will be checking, as he completes the grading return, on the number of games involving non-members so that the likely cost can be calculated. He will also distribute the information to the clubs. The Border League have estimated their non-membership game fee costs at about £400 though it was thought the actual figure may turn out to be lower.     
Following a motion proposed by Mike Gunn the Accounts were approved nem.com.
6. Questions about Officers’ Reports
(a)ECF Delegate: There is no written report but Mike Gunn reported that the ECF now had nearly 10,000 members and the success of the membership scheme had stabilised the 

ECF finances. This assumes that the non-members games fees will be paid. Currently Mike is also covering the job of the Chief Executive and was finding it a tough task.

Angus French enquired why there was no ECF delegate written report or information about the ECF council meetings. In response he was advised that the ECF council meetings are discussed at the SCCA Board meetings.

Nick Grey asked whether the ECF are still exploring charitable status.  The answer is yes but the problem is that the ECF does have members who are professional chess players which prevents the ECF adopting full charitable status.  The organisation would have to be split between professionals and others. This was proving difficult. Nick Grey will correspond with Mike Gunn directly about the ECF VAT status with HMRC.
The ECF membership fees will be unchanged next season and clubs that collected those fees as part of their club subscription will receive a renewal spreadsheet.
Russell Granat enquired whether players from abroad who were members of another Federation would need to be members of the ECF and he was advised they do not for FIDE rated events.

Adults have to be members for ECF tournaments but juniors will be allowed the first year’s membership free in respect of junior events. However juniors will have to be members for ECF adult tournaments. The rules were considered to be complicated and Mike Gunn will clarify the rules and issue guidance to clubs.

It was also confirmed that non-ECF members who are either foreign nationals or juniors would still incur a £2 game fee each time they play in SCCA organised adult tournaments

(b) SCCU Representative:  The SCCA is proposing 2 rules changes at the SCCU AGM on 6 July.  They arise from the disputed U120 match against Kent when a Kent player was in the view of Surrey placed several boards out of order.  Both the Controller and the Appeals Committee ruled in favour of Kent and Surrey consider that the current SCCU rules need to be changed.  They have put forward a proposal to introduce the ECF 10 point rule (modified to address a perceived flaw in the rule) and also that a rapidplay grade should be used when a player does not have a standard play grade.  Hertfordshire are also proposing the introduction of the ECF 10 point rule unmodified.
(c) Company Secretary: No report but it was mentioned that he does file the accounts at Companies house.

(d) County Team Captains

(i) Open:  No questions about the report but the following statement was read to the meeting which Owen Phillips could not attend.

“Hi everyone-well done for braving another AGM !!

Sorry I couldn’t be with you today, as I shall be travelling back from the IBCA World Team Championships in Zaragoza.

Just to say that I am delighted to say that in this year’s ECF stage matches we have now won back to back matches with Yorkshire and in the Semi-Final against Lancashire. The Semi-Final was a decisive 10-6 victory to put us into the National Open Final for the 3rd year in Succession. The mighty Bogdan Lalic invaluably turned out for us and the Lancashire faces looked decidedly whiter at sight of him enter the room! Thanks Bogdan. Also Gavin and Ian and Chris are on mighty form too and duly converted on the day! 
This appears to mean that we now play Kent in the Final in what hopefully will be a repeat of our 2010/11 Final. I say appears as Middlesex have in fact raised an issue I gather about one of the Kent players! Yikes! Still we can rise to deal with whoever faces us! 

Already this Surrey Open team and squad must now be regarded as one of the Great County teams, and a win on 13th July in Warwick would cap another Great Run.  So here’s hoping and thanks again to all in my wonderful Surrey Squad and to Peter for organising all those rooms!”
The team were congratulated on their success.

(ii) U180: No questions

(iii) U160: The question of whether it is worth entering the lower teams in the ECF National Stages was considered with the withdrawal by the U100 team and consequent fine in mind. Captains were advised that they should find out which of their players are willing to accept the travelling involved before they enter the National Stages. This decision will need to be made by the end of March when the team positions will be known. 

There are no proposals to change the ECF rules concerning membership for the National Stages or the fines for playing non-members.

Nick Grey enquired whether players travelling costs should be subsidised for the National Stages.  The general feeling was that this would be unfair on SCCA members who did not play county chess but would have to contribute to the cost of the subsidy through their club membership fees. However split venues should be considered, apart from the final, to reduce costs.

The Board are to issue guidance to county captains about the issues above.

Subject to Board approval Trevor Jones will compile a database of players who would like to play county chess and cater for players who do not use computers. 
(iv) U140: No questions

(v) U120: No questions

(vi) U100: No questions

(e) Junior Team Managers: No questions

(f) Individual Tournaments Secretary: No questions

(g) Correspondence Chess Secretary: There was no written report but Roger Barnett advised that due to problems with the ECF at the start of the season he was too late to enter a team.  He was however willing to carry on for one more year.

(h) Grading Officer: There was no written report but Mike Gunn confirmed that all was well in hand and he reminded everyone that the deadline for sending in results for grading is 30 June.

(i) Webmasters: No questions but congratulations were expressed about the website and how well it worked.

(j) Curator of Equipment: It was confirmed that a key has been obtained for the storage cupboard so that it can now be locked.

(k) Curator of Trophies: No written report but it was confirmed that the John Hawson Trophy is held by Jack Laurence, the Tommy Dunne Trophy by Mike Gunn and the U18 Trophy is held by Peter Lalic.
(l) Chairman of the Chess Disputes Committee: Paul Shepherd advised the meeting that there were certain messages in his report which he would like to be conveyed to all club members and especially to captains.  He is looking for suitable additional volunteers to join the CDC panel.  The work involves 1-2 disputes per year and, including the panel meeting, about 10 hours of work reviewing each case.  There are currently no outstanding disputes.
7. Surrey Chess Congress
A written report had been issued.  Mike Adams commented that although there was only a rapidplay event this year the congress had been a success. 192 players had entered and there had been a profit of about £500 which will be used to buy equipment. He anticipates there will be a full 4 day congress next year. 
8. Election of Directors.

The current Directors (listed below) were all willing to stand for re-election and following a proposal from Trevor Jones seconded by Paul Durrant were elected nem.con. 
President – Mike Gunn 
Deputy President – Mike Adams

Administrative Director - Peter Lawrence





Treasurer – Daniel Rosen 






Inter-Club Tournaments Director – David Howes
Non-Executive Directors – Paul Shepherd and Richard Thursby
9. Election of Independent Examiner

A motion supporting the reappointment of Richard Jones was passed nem.com.

10. The Presentation of Trophies.

Results for the 2012/2013 season

Surrey Trophy - Guildford 1 

Beaumont Cup – Crystal Palace 1 

Ellam Trophy –   Surbiton 2
Centenary Trophy – Guildford 3
Minor Trophy – Redhill 3
Ellery Williams – South Norwood

Fred Manning – South Norwood

Alexander Cup - Wimbledon
Lauder Trophy – Castles
Stoneleigh – South Norwood

David Howes announced the winners of each competition and the trophies were presented by Mike Gunn.  Photographs of the trophy recipients were taken and will appear on the SCCA website. 
11. Discussion of Appointed Positions.

These are appointed by the Board.  The current holders are shown below apart from those who have already indicated they do not wish to continue.

Company Secretary - Richard Jones

County Match Secretary – Peter Lawrence
Curator of Equipment – Mike Hollington
Curator of Trophies – Martin Cath

County Captain (Open) – Owen Phillips
Captain (u180) - Julien Shepley 

Captain (u160) – Trevor Jones
Captain (u140) - David Howes

Captain (u120) – Vacant
Captain (u100) - Vacant
Inter-Club Tournaments Administrator - Brian Skinner

Individual Tournaments Secretary – Tom Herman
Correspondence Secretary - Roger Barnett

Grading Officer – Mike Gunn
ECF Council delegate - Mike Gunn
SCCU Executive delegate– David Howes

SCCU Council delegate – David Howes 

Webmasters - Peter Lawrence (Editorial) and Brian Skinner (Technical)

Junior Managers – Neill Cooper, Angus James
Adjudicators – S H Berry (FM), R G Granat, A J Ledger (IM), D J Ledger (FM)
Chess Disputes Committee -  Paul Shepherd(Surbiton) (Chairman); Richard Thursby (Richmond); Richard Tillett (Streatham); John Foley (Kingston); Nick Grey (Kingston); Susan Lalic (Ashtead & Wallington); Geoff Marchant (Wallington); Peter Rhodes (South Norwood); David Sedgwick 
Mike Gunn indicated that he would like to stand down as ECF Delegate as he is currently Non-Executive Chairman of the ECF. Angus French volunteered to take on this position.  Appointments will be made at the next Board meeting.

David Howes confirmed that he is willing to continue as SCCU Representative.
Mike Hollington has contacted his U100 squad but no one has come forward to take on the captaincy. Mike Adams said that he would be willing to share the captaincy of the U120 team if another volunteer can be found. Both of these positions will be advertised to clubs as well as the existing squads when the AGM Minutes are sent out.
Trevor Jones advised that if Julien Shepley was unable to continue as the U180 captain due to his grade exceeding the limit he would be prepared to take on the role subject to discussions with Julien. 
It is believed that all of the other officers are willing to continue.   
12. Removal of the requirement for the annual re-nomination of Representative Members
The Board proposed to amend Article 5.1 to remove the requirement for the annual re-nomination of Representative Members. Dan Rosen explained the reasoning behind the proposal which was seconded by Martin Cath.   It was passed with 22 in favour and none against.  
13. January Grades
Proposal by the Board to take into account the January grades for the purpose of board order in club competitions and target scores in the Stoneleigh Trophy in the second half of the season. Eligibility and re-nominations would continue to be based on the August grades.

Peter Lawrence explained that the January grades gave a more realistic measure of playing strength for the second half of the season. However eligibility and re-nominations would continue to be based on the August grades to avoid the situation were the changes might create difficulties for clubs fielding teams in grade limited competitions. There were some difficulties to cope with in respect of the submission of results around the changeover time but the Board were of the view that this was something that the meeting should consider.

Players who no longer had a grade in January could continue to use their August grade.  Martin Cath gave as an example in the Ellery Williams a scenario where a team member had an August grade of under 141 but it increased to 157 in January and another team member whose grade in August was 160 but dropped to 143 in January.  The first player would still be eligible to play on boards 2-4 but could not play below the second player with the 143 grade.  This would mean that one of the players could not be fielded.  In response Peter Lawrence stated that the wording could not cope with all eventualities and the odds of the scenario mentioned happening were low.  The benefits would have to be balanced against the drawbacks.

Views were divided.  In a vote there were 10 in favour and 10 against.  The chairman used his casting vote against so the proposal failed.

14. Bye Law 2.9.1.
The Board proposed an amendment to Bye Law 2.9.1. so that the reference to a refusal by the Controller to act is removed and also to introduce a 21 day time limit to appeal against a decision made by the Controller.  
Paul Shepherd spoke in favour of the proposal pointing out that currently there is no time limit in which to lodge an appeal against a Controller’s decision.  It was agreed however that the words “in writing” should be added after “made” in the draft wording. 

The proposal was passed nem.com.
15.  Any Other Business 
Russell Granat asked why the list of members was sent out with the AGM agenda.  Peter 
Lawrence replied that it was to help clubs determine when making nominations whether their 
nominees were members of the SCCA and if not to arrange for the necessary membership forms 
to be completed. This saved time. Mike Gunn then provided an explanation of the various types 
of membership. 

Russell then queried why players who were no longer members of Wimbledon Chess Club were 

still shown on the list.  In response it was mentioned that there is a column on the list to show 

when membership ceases but that can only be completed if clubs advise the Administrative 

Director. Dan Rosen provided a summary of the relevant Article 7.

Nick Grey said that he did have a question concerning Representative Members which he would 

send in writing.

Martin Cath advised that the Surrey Trophy is in a poor state and it was agreed that Mike 

Singleton will obtain quotations for it to be repaired.
Mike Adams requested that trophies should be brought to meetings in suitable containers rather 

than plastic bags in order to avoid damage. 

The meeting closed at 5.10pm. 
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